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C o m i n g  U p
Wednesday, December 16, 2015. Decem-
ber Section Meeting. We invite you to join 
us on December 16, 2015, for our Section 
meeting at Burger Moe’s in St Paul. The 
meeting will begin at 4 PM with a presen-
tation on Politics 101 and State Govern-
ment Relations and will be followed by 
social at 5 PM and dinner at 5:30 PM. 
Registration and details here.
Tuesday, January 12, 2016. Membership 
Appreciation Event. SAVE THE DATE.  
More information to follow.
Tuesdays, January 26 through March 1, 
2016. UMN Structural Engineering Semi-
nar Series. Note the new location at Earle 
Brown Heritage Center, 6155 Earle Brown 
Drive, Brooklyn Center, Minnesota. Reg-
istration details and lecture topics are at 
http://cce.umn.edu/structural-engineering-
seminar-series.
March 3, 2016. Joint ASCE-MGS Section 
Meeting. 6 pm social hour; 7 pm dinner; 8 
pm presentation by Prof. Richard Woods 
of the University of Michigan on “Tidal 
Waves in Civil Engineering.” University 
of Minnesota Continuing Education and 
Conference Center, St. Paul Campus.
March 4, 2016. 64th Annual University 
of Minnesota Geotechnical Engineering 
Conference. Continuing Education and 
Conference Center, St. Paul Campus.

President’s Message
Greetings!  I hope that everyone had a wonderful Thanksgiv-
ing, and I’m sure people are looking forward to the holidays. 
As I compose my first newsletter message as ASCE Minnesota 
Section President, it seems a bit ironic that this piece of writing 
may be the most visible presidential duty observed by the average 
member, who may not attend Section meetings. Presumably few 
of us engineers would look back fondly at having a high school 
creative writing assignment with no specific instructions and a blank 
sheet of paper or blank screen. Give us a problem to solve instead and most of us are in 
our element. Such is life, however, and it is a great honor to be Minnesota Section Presi-
dent and have this platform to communicate with my fellow ASCE members.
With this message, I’d like to highlight three things of importance to the Section right 
now. First, we just concluded our election of the Section Board for 2015-2016 (see ac-
companying article). Per usual, the current board members will advance “up the ladder” 
and a new (but not really new) board member was elected—Michelle Williams. Con-
gratulations to Michelle, who has previously served as YMG Chair and UMN ASCE 
student chapter president.  
Second, this year’s election was held later than normal, and I’ll provide some back-
ground why. During the past year, the board has discussed the responsibilities of the 
various board positions, as described in our constitution and bylaws, compared to what 
they could or should be. We also considered whether the “ladder” model for the Sec-
tion Board is still optimal, whereby board candidates are asked to commit to eight years 
progressing through various Board positions. Eventually, a new Board structure was 
proposed, which would eliminate the Vice President of Information Services position 
and add two elected directors for a total of four with the responsibilities of outreach, 
awards, communications, and events. Our vision is that the proposed restructuring will 
allow more flexibility in how a person might progress through the Board (possibly even 
taking one or more years off). The proposed restructuring requires amending our consti-
tution and bylaws. ASCE National has model governing documents that they requested 
we use to further update our documents. As late as early November, we had hopes that 
it all could be accomplished this fall, but it became apparent that we needed to hold our 
election with the existing Board structure, while continuing to work on the governing 
documents. We hope to present a final draft of the updated constitution and bylaws to 
the Members in the first half of 2016 for the requisite 30-day review/comment period 
required by our current constitution/bylaws. Stay tuned!
Last, I’d urge you to attend our upcoming meeting on December 16 on the topic of 
“Politics 101 and State Government Relations.” Politics is often viewed negatively and 
thus as something to be avoided whenever possible, but in a representative democracy 
(or federal republic, if you prefer) it is a necessary process. If we wish to improve the 
political process (or to have reasonable grounds to complain), then we really should 
participate. The format will be a bit different from our typical lunch or dinner meetings.  
We will begin with a late afternoon presentation, followed by 2015-2016 officer installa-
tions, social hour, and dinner. I hope to see many of you there.
Happy Holidays!

Joe Bentler, P.E. 
Minnesota Section President

Joe Bentler

http://events.r20.constantcontact.com/register/event?oeidk=a07ebw9hfx8a5b74c0e&llr=xfl8oepab
http://cce.umn.edu/structural-engineering-seminar-series
http://cce.umn.edu/structural-engineering-seminar-series
http://www.ascemn.org/PDFs/ascemn_constitution_sept2011.pdf
http://www.ascemn.org/PDFs/ascemn_bylaws_sept2011.pdf
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Minnesota Section ASCE
Board of Directors 

2015-2016
President

Joe Bentler, P.E.
American Engineering Testing, Inc.
550 Cleveland Avenue North
St. Paul, MN 55114
(651) 603-6616
jbentler@amengtest.com

President Elect
Jim Hall, P.E.
Short Elliott Hendrickson
3535 Vadnais Center Drive
St. Paul, MN 55110
(651) 765-2951
jhall@sehinc.com

Vice President of Information Services
Bruce Holdhusen, P.E.
MnDOT Research Services
395 John Ireland Blvd., Mail Stop 330 
St. Paul, MN 55155
(651) 261-2325
holdhusen@infionline.net 

Secretary
Jia-Liang Le, Ph.D.
University of Minnesota
Civil Engineering 
500 Pillsbury Drive SE, Office 236
Minneapolis, MN 55455-0116
(612) 625-0725
jle@umn.edu

Treasurer
Jason Staebell, P.E.
Hennepin County Transportation Dept.
1600 Prairie Drive
Medina, MN 55340
(612) 596-0371
jason.staebell@hennepin.us

Director of Technical Services
Tim Lamkin, P.E.
Bolton and Menk
12224 Nicollet Avenue
Burnsville, MN 55337
(952) 890-0509
timla@bolton-menk.com 

Director of Professional Services
Michelle Williams, E.I.T.
Stonebrooke Engineering, Inc.
12279 Nicollet Avenue South
Burnsville, MN 55337
(952) 540-4854
mwilliams@stonebrookengineering.com

First Past President
Elizabeth Boulton, P.E.
AEC Engineering, Inc.
15 South 5th Street, Suite 400
Minneapolis, MN 55402
(612) 330-0297 	
eboulton@idom.com

Younger Member Group President
Jimmy Bennett
Braun Intertec
11001 Hampshire Avenue S
Minneapolis, MN 55438
(952) 995-2232 	
jbennett@braunintertec.com

Board Election Results
The 2015-2016 Minnesota Section ASCE Board of Directors election was recently 
conducted via an online voting system. Hosted by the ASCE Minnesota Section website, 
instructions on how to vote online were e-mailed to the membership in late November, 
with voting running November 24 through December 4. All told, 129 online votes were 
cast and validated. The results are provided below (no candidate's tally equaled 129 
because several validated ballots had votes for only some of the board positions).  

 
Candidate

 
Office

No. of Votes 
 Received

Jim Hall, P.E. President-Elect 123
Bruce Holdhusen, P.E. VP of Information Services 122
Jason Staebel, P.E. Treasurer 122
Jia Liang Le, Ph.D. Secretary 124
Tim Lamkin, P.E. Director of Technical Services 121
Michelle Williams, E.I.T. Director of Professional Services 122

 
Members with an interest in serving on the Board in the future should contact a current 
Board member by April 2016. Typically, candidates for open position(s) on the Board 
are identified at the May meeting of the Board.

Membership Renewal 
Time

Have you renewed your membership for 
2016? If yes – thank you! If not, please 
visit ASCE’s website at www.asce.org/re-
new to renew online, or use the paper form 
that you should have received in the mail. 
Our local Section Dues are collected by 
ASCE when you renew. The quality of our 
Section’s activities relies on your support.
Also, note that our Minnesota Section 
YMG chapter was in 5th place as of No-
vember 30th in the membership renewal 
race.  If you are a Younger Member (age 
35 and younger), please consider renew-
ing by this Friday, December 11th to help 
propel our chapter to 1st place.  For more 
information on the member renewal race, 
you can visit www.asce.org/YMfinishline.

Cold Regions Conference 
Coming to Duluth in 2017 
The 17th International Conference on 
Cold Regions Engineering will be held 
in Duluth, Minnesota in August of 2017.  
The biennial conference was most recently 
held in Salt Lake City this past July, and 
was previously hosted by Duluth in 2009. 
Established in 1979, the Cold Region En-
gineering Division assesses and reports on 
the effects of cold region environments on 
engineering design, construction, and op-
erations, and makes recommendations for 
advancement of scientific knowledge and 
practice in engineering solutions of cold 
region problems. Cold regions include all 
areas that are affected by frost or tempera-
tures below 0o Celsius. 
For more information, watch future edi-
tions of this newsletter or contact Joel 
Ulring at joel.ulring@state.mn.us. 

https://secure.asce.org/ASCEWebsite/SECURE/SignIn/SignIn.aspx?ASCEUrl=/ASCEWebsite/Secure/MembershipRenewal/MembershipRenewal.aspx
https://secure.asce.org/ASCEWebsite/SECURE/SignIn/SignIn.aspx?ASCEUrl=/ASCEWebsite/Secure/MembershipRenewal/MembershipRenewal.aspx
http://www.asce.org/younger-member-renewal-race/?utm_campaign=MEM-20150908%202016%20SECTION%20EMAIL%20CONTEST&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Eloqua
mailto:joel.ulring%40state.mn.us?subject=
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Norman E. Henning
Norman Elliot Henning 
died September 6, 2015 
in Lake Elmo, MN. He 
was born on September 
19, 1916 in St. Cloud, 
MN, to Nels and Mary 
(Berglund) Henning.  
He graduated from the 
University of Minneso-
ta’s Institute of Technol-
ogy with a degree in 
Civil Engineering. He 
then served as a captain 
in the U.S. Army Corps 
of Engineers in the Pacific Theater.  
After being released from active duty, 
Norm joined Twin City Testing and En-
gineering Laboratory where he spent his 
entire career serving eventually as Presi-
dent. Norm was an expert in the aggregate, 
cement, and concrete industries. In the 
70s, he was an early proponent of fly ash 
as a supplementary cementitious material. 
He was instrumental in the acquisition of 
state-of-the-art equipment including one of 
the region’s first rapid freeze-thaw cham-
bers. He was involved in many research 
projects to improve the design of concrete 
mixes.
Norm served many years on the plan-
ning committee for the U of MN/ASCE 
Concrete Conference and was honored 
with an award for Outstanding Service to 
the Concrete Industry in 1983. He was a 
Fellow of the American Concrete Institute 
and the National Association of Profes-
sional Engineers. He served as President 
of the Northwest (Minnesota) Section of 
the American Society of Civil Engineer in 
1961-62.

-contributed by Melanie Fiegen, MASCE and 
others, September 2015

The Yellowstone Trail was part of the first 
transcontinental automobile highway in 
the United States through the northern 
tier of states from Washington through 
Massachusetts. Today we know this 
highway as US 212 within Minnesota.  
This highway was first conceived in 1912 
by J.W. Parmley of Ipswitch, SD. The 
Yellowstone Trail Association was formed 
soon after and remained active until 1930, 
with its headquarters in Minneapolis. The 
Association was a grassroots effort led 
by businessmen/Chamber of Commerce 
people in little towns who wished to boost 
their town's economy by being on a well-
used road. They advocated for roadway 
improvements by local, state, and federal 
governments instead of by landowners and 
townships which was common practice 
at that time. This route promoted tourism 
with the Yellowstone National Park as its 
premier destination. The Association had 
town and state chapters to oversee routing. 
The route was marked with either yellow 
stones or the official yellow circle and 

From the History and Heritage Committee 
Historic Highways – the Yellowstone Trail

by Don Demers

Yellowstone Trail Map by J Ridge at en.wikipedia. Licensed under CC BY 2.5 via Wikimedia 
Commons - http://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Yellowstone_Trail_Map.jpg#mediaviewer/

File:Yellowstone_Trail_Map.jpg

arrow of the Association. The Association 
provided services comparable to the AAA 
of this era, publishing maps, and answer-
ing phone inquiries from people planning 
their trips. It was active until 1930.
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Minnesota 2050 (MN2050) is a non-
partisan and not-for-profit coalition of 
organizations in the public, private, and 
educational sectors, working together to 
provide Minnesotans with infrastructure 
that meets their needs. 
The coalition was inspired by a 2008 
presentation from then-President of the 
American Public Works Association 
(APWA), Larry Frevert. At a fall confer-
ence, he challenged the APWA’s Min-
nesota Chapter members to consider how 
the state’s infrastructure might shape the 
economy by the year 2050. MN2050 is 
now comprised of 17 partner associations 
representing aviation, freight and pas-
senger rail, roads and bridges, ports and 
waterways, and water (including wastewa-
ter and stormwater).
Our nation’s strength has, in many ways, 
been a direct result of infrastructure 
genius, and MN2050 wants the public to 
recognize that innovation and continued 
excellence in this area will remain crucial 
if the U.S. including  Minnesota wants to 
compete on a global scale. By investing 
in our infrastructure now and ensuring its 
ability to meet our needs going forward, 
we’re investing in the overall state of our 
economy.
As MN2050 Steering Committee Chair 
Dan Gage wrote, “We must invest in not 
only maintaining, but strategically build-
ing the infrastructure of this country. Infra-
structure has clearly allowed this country 
to become a world economic leader…We 
need to plan better and have a collective 
and all-encompassing approach for our 
state and local governments infrastructure 
improvement, thus ensuring our economic 
long-term success.”
The three main goals of MN2050:
1.	 Increase public awareness about the 

importance of our state’s critical infra-
structure

2.	 Educate Minnesota’s 2050 leaders, 
and partner with educators, coalitions 
and foundations to integrate STEM 
education fields and infrastructure 
knowledge

3.	 Establish a platform to help profes-
sionals research and advance the 
infrastructure management message

MN2050 officially started at the end of 
2009, following a meeting coordinated by 
the APWA and ASCE’s Minnesota Chap-
ters. While comprised of a wide variety 
of organizations, these partners are often 
vying for the same funding to reach the 
same goals. To obtain that funding, they 
needed to build a unified front and get 
serious about generating public knowledge 
and support. 
As a part of those ongoing efforts, the 
coalition partnered with Twin Cities Public 
Television (TPT) to develop the follow-
ing 25-30 minute videos that describe the 
current status of our infrastructure, and the 
implications of that status on public safety 
and our future economy.
Click to watch:
•	 State of Repair: Roads and Bridges 
•	 State of Repair: Industries of Constant 

Motion 
•	 State of Repair: Liquid Assets 

2015 State of the Infrastructure 
Survey
A recent and exciting MN2050 initiative 
has been their 2015 State of the Infra-
structure Survey. In July this year, with 
financial support from MnDot’s Office 
of State Aid, the coalition partnered with 
Wilder Research to conduct an extensive 
survey regarding the asset management 
practices of various Minnesota entities: 
cities, counties, MnDot, and the Metro-
politan Council. 
The goal of this survey was to gather in-
formation that can be translated into share-
able best practices for city and county 
engineers, ensuring that any increased 
investments in public infrastructure will be 
managed with good stewardship. Addi-
tionally, MN2050 hopes the results of this 
survey might help shape more effective 
public policy and convey the large-scale 
urgency of Minnesota’s infrastructure 
needs to elected officials.
Check out the results:
•	 This full data book is packed with 

information about the study’s method-
ologies, specific and detailed findings, 
and conclusions drawn from results: 
MnDOT Data Book

•	 This summary report includes a 
thorough overview of the survey’s 
findings, as well some really helpful 
charts and other visual representations 
of the results: MN2050 Summary 
Report

•	 This executive summary is a to-the-
point overview of what was studied, 
what was found, and what we should 
do about it: MN2050 Executive Sum-
mary

Needs Mapping Project
Next up for MN2050 is continued partici-
pation in the University of Minnesota’s 
Smart Cities and Infrastructure research 
and mapping project. Initiated by the Of-
fice of State Auditor, the goal of this proj-
ect is to present Minnesota’s infrastructure 
needs and information in a user-friendly 
map and other visuals. There is currently 
no other resource of its kind. 
Now underway is the completion of the 
first map. It will detail the state’s munici-
pal sewer systems, color-coding them by 
age. Keep an eye out for more news on 
this exciting project soon.

MN2050’s Message:
Lack of timely attention to reasonable 
public infrastructure investment hinders 
economic development, safety, and quality 
of life in Minnesota.

MN2050’s Mission:
Articulate a convincing case for increased 
infrastructure investment across Min-
nesota through a partnership presenting 
a coordinated voice and unified, compre-
hensive needs information for today’s and 
tomorrow’s citizens and leaders.
To learn more about MN2050, visit their 
website. If you’re interested in getting 
your organization involved in this impor-
tant work, the coalition would greatly ap-
preciate your participation. Please contact 
the steering committee to get started.

MN2050: Excellence in Infrastructure is Crucial to the  
Future of Our Nation’s Economy

http://mn2050.org/about-us/
http://www.mnvideovault.org/index.php?id=26822&select_index=0&popup=yes#0
http://www.mnvideovault.org/index.php?id=27271&select_index=0&popup=yes#0
http://www.mnvideovault.org/index.php?id=27271&select_index=0&popup=yes#0
http://www.mnvideovault.org/index.php?id=27276&select_index=0&popup=yes#0
http://mn2050.org/survey/
http://mn2050.org/survey/
https://www.wilder.org/Wilder-Research/Pages/default.aspx
http://mn2050.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/MnDOT_Databook_10-151.pdf
http://mn2050.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/MN2050_SummaryReport_FINAL.pdf
http://mn2050.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/MN2050_SummaryReport_FINAL.pdf
http://mn2050.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/MN2050_ExecutiveSummary_FINAL.pdf
http://mn2050.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/MN2050_ExecutiveSummary_FINAL.pdf
http://www.research.umn.edu/convergence/documents/Report_SmartCitiesandInfrastructure.pdf
http://mn2050.org/
http://mn2050.org/
http://mn2050.org/contact/
http://mn2050.org/contact/
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Younger Member 
News

K-12 Outreach

ASCE/ACEC 3rd Annual Bowling 
Event

The Younger Members Group (YMG) 
of ASCE-MN held their December 2015 
social event on Wednesday December 2 
in conjunction with ACEC/MN Emerg-
ing Professionals at Park Tavern in Saint 
Louis Park. A big shout out to Contech for 
sponsoring the Happy Hour that kicked 
off this networking event between both 
groups. The night went on to bowling, and 
due to large size of the group, eight lanes 
were reserved for all to knock off some 
pins on the alleys. It was tons of fun.

PE Info Session
YMG will be hosting our annual PE info 
session on December 15 at Broadway Piz-
za in Near North Minneapolis (2025 West 
River Rd N, Minneapolis, MN 55411) for 
those interested in taking the PE exam, 
from 5:30 pm to 6:30 pm. For more infor-
mation on the event and to register please 
visit the event page. Following the info 
session, YMG will be holding their De-
cember monthly meeting from 6:30 pm to 
8 pm. For more information on the meet-
ing contact Jimmy Bennett, the group’s 
president, at Jbennett@BraunIntertec.com, 
and for more information regarding ASCE 
YMG, visit www.ascemn.org/ymg.

Future Cities Judging Opportunities
Future City is an engineering education 
program for 6th-8th graders in which 
students design and build “cities of the 
future,” first virtually with SimCity 
software, and then physically by creat-
ing a tabletop scale model. Students also 
research and write an essay on an engi-
neering challenge. This year’s competition 
will culminate on January 23, 2016 at 
Dunwoody College of Technology, where 
students will display their city models and 
give presentations about their cities.  This 
year’s topic, "Waste Not, Want Not", en-
courages students to design waste manage-
ment systems for residential use and small 
businesses by looking at issues such as 
collection, separation, processing, recy-
cling, health and safety, energy efficiency, 
environmental impact and cost.

Judging Opportunities (rubrics and 
score sheets are provided)
•	 Computer City Design – Students 

submit slides that document what they 
learned from using SimCity. Judges 
download a PDF at home and submit 
scores online. Judging takes place in 
early December. New this year: No 
SimCity software is needed to judge! 

•	 City Description – Students write 
a 1,500-word essay describing the 
unique attributes of their city and 
provide a solution to this year’s waste 
management challenge. Judges down-
load a PDF at home and submit scores 
online. Judging takes place in late 
December and early January.

•	 City Models and Presentation – 
Judges attend the regional competi-
tion on January 23, 2016 from 8:00 
a.m. to 12:00 p.m. at Dunwoody and 

evaluate the students’ presentation 
and city models. Volunteers judge in 
teams. Lunch is provided.

How to Register as a Judge:
1.	 Go to http://futurecity.org/register and 

choose “I am registering as a Region-
al Competition Judge”

2.	 Choose “Minnesota” as your choice 
of region.

3.	 Choose your preferred judging role(s)

ASCE Special Award Judging
ASCE presents the special award for Best 
Infrastructure System.  Student teams 
are judged by interview to find the city 
that encompasses efficient infrastructure 
design for the community's current and fu-
ture needs.  Judges will attend the regional 
competition and evaluate cities throughout 
the morning.  If you are interested in be-
ing an ASCE special award judge, please 
email Lisa Breu, lbreu@srfconsulting.
com.

Build’em & Bust’em
ASCE is hosting the 3rd annual Build ‘Em 
and Bust ‘Em toothpick bridge competi-
tion. Fourth through eighth grade students 
who register will be given specifications 
for building a 30 cm span, 5 cm wide 
bridge. On February 12, they will be 
invited to bring their bridge to the Uni-
versity of Minnesota for strength testing.   
Students will also get to tour labs in the 
Department of Civil, Environmental, and 
Geo-Engineering and see demonstrations 
and presentations from U of M students.  
Interested individuals and schools can 
register at http://ascemn.org/bridges/ in 
January. If you would like to volunteer or 
get more information, please contact Lisa 
Breu at lbreu@srfconsulting.com.

http://events.r20.constantcontact.com/register/event?oeidk=a07ebxhuvbs9d3c6016&llr=xfl8oepab
mailto:Jbennett%40BraunIntertec.com?subject=YMG%20Meeting
http://www.ascemn.org/YMG.html
http://futurecity.org/Minnesota
http://futurecity.org/register
mailto:lbreu%40srfconsulting.com?subject=ASCE%20Special%20Award%20Judging
mailto:lbreu%40srfconsulting.com?subject=ASCE%20Special%20Award%20Judging
http://ascemn.org/bridges/
mailto:lbreu%40srfconsulting.com?subject=Build%27em%20%26%20Bust%27em

